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FEAB MEETING MINUTES 
June 10, 2022 
2:30 p.m. @ Library Board Room 
 
Member Attendees: Gary Gover, Jim Horner, Nigel Temple, Jennifer Foutch, Ben Frater, 
Amy Paulson, Rick Speight 
 
Members not in attendance:  
Michelle Melton 
 
City of Fairhope: Hunter Simmons, Kim Burmeister -Planning and Zoning Department; 
Jessica Walker, Economic and Community Development 
 
City Council: None 
  
Honored Guests: Nicole Love (Thompson Engineering); Casey Gay Williams, Eastern Shore 
Chamber of Commerce; Jody Thompson, Auburn University; Darrel Williams (pending 
Council approval for membership on June 27th) 
 
Minutes taken by: Kim Burmeister 
 
Amy called the meeting to order at 2:30 p.m.   
 
Summary of meeting:  

1. No motions passed 
2. Three action items:  

a. Amy will attempt to get FEAB rep and MS/AL SeaGrant rep on upcoming 
Work Session with Council, pending contact with Corey Martin, for CRI 
discussions.  

b. Amy asked FEAB members to bring budget wish items to the July FEAB 
meeting 

c. Gary will check with other city boards (Harbor, Rec, Bike & Ped) to 
schedule 15 minute presentation by FEAB on projects and goals 

3. Jody Thompson and Casey Gay Williams gave a presentation on the importance of 
the MS/AL SeaGrant CRI scoring for the city of Fairhope (recommended every 
year or after every significant storm event). They can assist Fairhope with this 
process.  

4. Darrell will tentatively be accepted as a FEAB member at Council Meeting on June 
27th.  

5. Nicole’s FEAB membership is pending resignation from Michelle Melton, who has 
been hired as a City Planner, starting end of June.  

6. Triangle property is in the RFQ stage, engineer commitment coming soon.  
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7. FEAB would like to organize a field trip for FEAB, Bike Ped and possibly city council 
to walk through the Triangle property and the Fly Creek portion of the Triangle 
property.  

8. Darrell noticed a lot of invasive species on the Triangle property.  
9. FEAB discussions on by-law amendments for membership increase and time 

change (to 1.5 hours) have been dismissed for now.  
10.  Hunter encouraged FEAB to draft a summary of goals prior to contacting Erik 

regarding the planned wetland charette. Goals will determine the audience.  
11. FEAB members are taking turns attending the Planning Commission meetings and 

may attend City Council meetings or work sessions in the future.  
12. Jessica was recognized as being vital in city obtaining $750K in stormwater project 

funding, coming late 2022 or early 2023.  
13. FEAB would like to be part of comp plan review before finalization.  

 
FEAB Minutes/Updates to Board and By-laws:  

1. Amy made a motion to approve FEAB May minutes; Nigel asked that his comment 
on pg. 19 be amended to say “…presenters should be encouraged to present 
concise points throughout the presentation”.  

2. Darrell’s membership to FEAB still pending council approval 
3. Nicole’s membership to FEAB still pending vacancy of a position 
4. Hunter announced that FEAB member Michelle Melton has been hired as a City 

Planner, tentative start date June 27th. This will free up a position on FEAB.  
5. Amy said the discussions for by-law amendment to raise the number of FEAB 

members from 9 to eleven will be placed on hold for now; everyone indicated 
agreement to do this for now.   

6. Amy mentioned the discussion on by-law change to amend time from 3 p.m. to 
2:30 p.m. to allow for 1.5 hour meetings instead of 1 hour meetings. Jennifer 
suggested to leave it as is for right now. Consensus was to discontinue discussions 
on this for now, leave it as is for now.  

 
Agenda: 
Amy drafted this agenda to share with FEAB:   
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Amy introduced speaker, Jody Thompson with Auburn Extension:  
Jody gave out information on CRI as well as a Invitation Worksheet. Links to information 
below:   
coastal_community_resilience_index_2021.pdf (masgc.org) 

 

https://www.fema.gov/floodplain-management/community-rating-system, 

 
https://coast.noaa.gov/snapshots/#&state=eyJmaXBzIjoiMDEwMDMiLCJzbmFwc2hvd

ElEIjoiZnV0dXJlRmxvb2QiLCJzZWN0aW9uSUQiOiJoZWFkZXJTZWN0aW9uIiwiaX

NUaGVtZURhcmsiOmZhbHNlLCJiYXNlbWFwIjoibGlnaHQiLCJzbHJWYWx1ZSI6IjI

ifQ== 

 

NOAA’s Flood Exposure Mapping Tool.  
1. CRI Self-assessment tool is not to compare Fairhope to other communities.  
2. CRI updates are recommended every year or after every significant storm event. 
3. Fairhope’s last CRI was conducted in 2018 
4. CRI may open grant opportunities 
5. CRI can be a good planning tool 
6. 75 communities along the Gulf Coast have participated in recent CRI scoring.  
7. Jody takes CRI information from the community and gives it back to them in a 

useable format. 
8. Next step would be for Jody/Casey to open discussions with Mayor and Council.  

 
Action item: Amy will set up discussion at upcoming Council Meeting (for Work Session) 
with Jody/Casey in attendance for CRI Q&A, pending contact with Corey first.  
 
 

https://masgc.org/assets/uploads/publications/662/coastal_community_resilience_index_2021.pdf
https://nam11.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fema.gov%2Ffloodplain-management%2Fcommunity-rating-system&data=05%7C01%7Ckim.burmeister%40fairhopeal.gov%7C9aaa2b2604974a183a8f08da4d55a21d%7C3fb88f2fec6c4576b7e774c6200d12f4%7C1%7C0%7C637907328256054215%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C2000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=efMmc7AK%2BQkbOkQdS9YsLIexXlFBFx1FyVqpF2OcUbw%3D&reserved=0
https://nam11.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcoast.noaa.gov%2Fsnapshots%2F%23%26state%3DeyJmaXBzIjoiMDEwMDMiLCJzbmFwc2hvdElEIjoiZnV0dXJlRmxvb2QiLCJzZWN0aW9uSUQiOiJoZWFkZXJTZWN0aW9uIiwiaXNUaGVtZURhcmsiOmZhbHNlLCJiYXNlbWFwIjoibGlnaHQiLCJzbHJWYWx1ZSI6IjIifQ%3D%3D&data=05%7C01%7Ckim.burmeister%40fairhopeal.gov%7C9aaa2b2604974a183a8f08da4d55a21d%7C3fb88f2fec6c4576b7e774c6200d12f4%7C1%7C0%7C637907328256054215%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C2000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=mQxeFcDCNdKZmt5t8KcAneRcRwZSpHhsMlShOsjXv4I%3D&reserved=0
https://nam11.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcoast.noaa.gov%2Fsnapshots%2F%23%26state%3DeyJmaXBzIjoiMDEwMDMiLCJzbmFwc2hvdElEIjoiZnV0dXJlRmxvb2QiLCJzZWN0aW9uSUQiOiJoZWFkZXJTZWN0aW9uIiwiaXNUaGVtZURhcmsiOmZhbHNlLCJiYXNlbWFwIjoibGlnaHQiLCJzbHJWYWx1ZSI6IjIifQ%3D%3D&data=05%7C01%7Ckim.burmeister%40fairhopeal.gov%7C9aaa2b2604974a183a8f08da4d55a21d%7C3fb88f2fec6c4576b7e774c6200d12f4%7C1%7C0%7C637907328256054215%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C2000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=mQxeFcDCNdKZmt5t8KcAneRcRwZSpHhsMlShOsjXv4I%3D&reserved=0
https://nam11.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcoast.noaa.gov%2Fsnapshots%2F%23%26state%3DeyJmaXBzIjoiMDEwMDMiLCJzbmFwc2hvdElEIjoiZnV0dXJlRmxvb2QiLCJzZWN0aW9uSUQiOiJoZWFkZXJTZWN0aW9uIiwiaXNUaGVtZURhcmsiOmZhbHNlLCJiYXNlbWFwIjoibGlnaHQiLCJzbHJWYWx1ZSI6IjIifQ%3D%3D&data=05%7C01%7Ckim.burmeister%40fairhopeal.gov%7C9aaa2b2604974a183a8f08da4d55a21d%7C3fb88f2fec6c4576b7e774c6200d12f4%7C1%7C0%7C637907328256054215%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C2000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=mQxeFcDCNdKZmt5t8KcAneRcRwZSpHhsMlShOsjXv4I%3D&reserved=0
https://nam11.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcoast.noaa.gov%2Fsnapshots%2F%23%26state%3DeyJmaXBzIjoiMDEwMDMiLCJzbmFwc2hvdElEIjoiZnV0dXJlRmxvb2QiLCJzZWN0aW9uSUQiOiJoZWFkZXJTZWN0aW9uIiwiaXNUaGVtZURhcmsiOmZhbHNlLCJiYXNlbWFwIjoibGlnaHQiLCJzbHJWYWx1ZSI6IjIifQ%3D%3D&data=05%7C01%7Ckim.burmeister%40fairhopeal.gov%7C9aaa2b2604974a183a8f08da4d55a21d%7C3fb88f2fec6c4576b7e774c6200d12f4%7C1%7C0%7C637907328256054215%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C2000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=mQxeFcDCNdKZmt5t8KcAneRcRwZSpHhsMlShOsjXv4I%3D&reserved=0
https://nam11.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcoast.noaa.gov%2Ffloodexposure%2F%23-10575352%2C4439107%2C5z&data=05%7C01%7Ckim.burmeister%40fairhopeal.gov%7C9aaa2b2604974a183a8f08da4d55a21d%7C3fb88f2fec6c4576b7e774c6200d12f4%7C1%7C0%7C637907328256054215%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C2000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=81Uob13Jw3B87K8SMXpUBN0CWd5%2FU7nfqk54TSCqbG4%3D&reserved=0
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Amy said some industries, such as tech industries, require CRI be done for the industry to 
be considered in a community.  
 
Hunter said large industries are not targeted or desired for Fairhope, but clean industry is 
encouraged.  
 
Nigel asked how far forward in the future Fairhope should be projecting when conducting 
CRI. Jody said that is for Fairhope to decide.  
 
Hunter said CRI has been in the comp plan discussions but reminded FEAB that the comp 
plan will not be a regulatory mechanism. Ordinance and regulation updates are being 
done separately from the comp plan.  
 
Casey offered a handout/questionnaire on “Community and Business Resiliency” which 
can be used to engage downtown merchants. She encouraged FEAB and staff not to 
overthink the CRI. It should be a simple straight forward process, which she and Jody can 
assist with for Fairhope.  
 
Nicole emphasized the importance of CRI to help develop and be supportive of new 
policy.  
 
Wetland Charette Planning  
Amy asked Hunter about the status. Hunter advised Amy to get with Erik Cortinas on this. 
This will be up to Erik. Hunter suggested FEAB draft a summary of objectives/goals and 
then target audience can be developed, but Erik is the contact.   
 
Comp Plan update 
Jim asked for update;  when will draft be available for review? FEAB / Amy had previously 
submitted some very specific comments for comp plan consideration, and Jim would like 
to know to what extent these may be included.  
Hunter said next comp plan meeting will likely be a virtual meeting and will include the 
steering committee members, of which FEAB has representation on. Hunter said the 
regulatory / policy change comments will not be included in the comp plan but will be 
used for ordinance and regulation reviews, which are ongoing.  
 
Nicole said comp plans are usually visionary and are used for planning guidance.  
 
Triangle Update:  
Jessica said RFQ is out now for engineer bids on the property. Engineer should be in place 
soon. City is requesting more funding. City’s vision for the property right now is for 
property to serve as an easily accessible outdoor classroom.  
 
Amy said city needs to define ecological value of property before engineer comes in (and 
conduct field trip tour).  
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Jessica said there will likely be no on site construction for at least 6 months. Engineering 
will be purely discussions and planning/documenting of project specifics. Amy asked 
Jessica to keep FEAB in the loop with progress.  
 
Ben said the next step for FEAB would be to coordinate on site meeting with FEAB and 
Bike Ped committee, possibly City Council as well, for a field tour walk through. 
Conditions might be more favorable for Fly Creek walk through in Fall when it’s cooler 
and vegetation is not as dense.  Tour should be .5 hours max for summertime visit; one 
hour for Fall visit. Jim suggests trial run on field tour by FEAB before meeting with the 
group.  
 
Darrel mentioned the “bike trails” within the property appear to have held up well after 
rain events. He has noticed a lot of invasive species on the property. 
 
Litter Gitter: Kim has an update from Mayor Sullivan:  2023 budget will likely include 
money for Litter Gitter. 
 
2023 Budget:   
City is currently working on 2023 budget.  
Action item: Amy asked FEAB members to bring ideas for City of Fairhope budget request 
items to the July FEAB meeting.  
 
Bike and Ped Board, Rec Board, Harbor Board:  
Amy asked Gary to check with other boards he is attending to see if FEAB rep could give a 
15 presentation at future meeting. Action item: Gary will coordinate FEAB 15 minute 
presentation with other boards.   
 
Park Management Plan: Gary said Pat White is still referring to 2010 Colony Park 
Management plan. Mowing of drainage areas appear to have stopped for now.   
 
Planning Commission FEAB rotation:  
Jennifer attended recent Planning Commission meeting, which was 4 hours long. She 
stayed 2 hours. Amy said there may be a need for FEAB to develop a rotation list for the 
City Council (work session meetings) as well. 
Jessica reminded FEAB that the meetings (Planning Commission and City Council/Work 
Session) are live streamed and can be viewed virtually as well as in person.  Public input is 
not allowed at the work session.  
 
Stormwater Infrastructure update: 
Jim gave kudos to Jessica for her part in acquiring the $750k grant from Restore. Jessica 
said it will likely be 6 months to a year before the funds are available. The grant money 
may also cover additional projects such as the study of stormwater conveyance through 
gullies and a critical loss study.  
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Meeting adjourned at 4 p.m. 
  
Next meeting is Friday, July 8th @ 3:00 p.m. @ Library Board Room 
 
FEAB CONTACT INFORMATION: 
Chairman:   
Gary Gover    govers@bellsouth.net   (251) 990-8662 
Co-Chair: 
Amy Paulson   amy.paulson@yahoo.com  (251) 654-7401 
 
Members:  
Ben Frater    ben.frater@gmail.com  (404) 314-8815 
Jim Horner   none     (251) 928-9722 
Nigel Temple   757nigel@gmail.com   (757) 803-3589 
Michelle Melton  michelleleemeltonlee@gmail.com (423) 504-8253 
Jennifer Foutch  Foutch.jennifer@gmail.com  (618) 318-0354 
Rick Speight   rspeight@game7publishing.com (828) 551-3966 
 
CITY CONTACTS: 
Corey Martin, City Council     corey.martin@fairhopeal.gov  
Kim Burmeister, Planning and Zoning Department  kim.burmeister@fairhopeal.gov  
Christina LeJeune, Planning and Zoning Department christina.lejeune@fairhopeal.gov 
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